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Minutes of the Meeting of the Pharmacy Practice Committee 

held on Thursday 24 May, 2001 at 1.30pm 

in the Board Room, Ground Floor, Trust Headquarters, 

Gartnavel Royal Hospital, 1055 Great Western Road, Glasgow 

	
PRESENT:


	

	Mrs Marian Jacobs
Chairman

Mrs Susan Robertson            
Lay Member

Mrs Patricia Cox            
Lay Member

Dr James Johnson 
Non-contractor Pharmacist Member

Mrs Carol Anderson
Contractor Pharmacist Member

Gordon Dykes     

Contractor Pharmacist Member

	
IN ATTENDANCE:


	

	David Thomson


Director of Pharmacy (Items 8 & 9 only)

Mrs Janine Glen


Family Health Services Officer (Pharmaceutical/Ophthalmic)

	
	

	
	In the absence of the Director of Pharmacy, the Committee decided not to follow the order of the Agenda.  It was anticipated that business requiring David’s input should be deferred until his arrival.
	

	
	
	

	1.
	APOLOGIES
	Action

	
	
	

	
	Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Nic Zappia, General Manager (Primary Care Support) and Alan Fraser, Lay Member.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	2.
	MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	
	The Minutes of the Pharmacy Practices Committee meeting held on Thursday 15 February 2001 were omitted from the papers.  Accordingly consideration was deferred until the next meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	3.
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	
	In the absence of previous minutes there were no matters arising.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	4.
	APPLICATION FOR INCLUSION IN THE PRIMARY CARE TRUST’S PHARMACEUTICAL LIST
	

	
	
	

	
	Case No: PPC/INCL04/01 – T S McNee Ltd, 227 Wallacewell Road, Glasgow G21.3
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee were asked to consider an application submitted by T S McNee Ltd to provide general pharmaceutical services from premises situated at 227 Wallacewell Road, Glasgow G21.3, according to Regulation 5(2) of the National Health Service (General Pharmaceutical Services) (Scotland) Regulations 1995 as amended.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee had to determine whether the granting of the application was necessary or desirable to secure adequate provision of pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood in which the applicant’s proposed premises were located.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee, having previously been circulated with all the papers regarding the application from T S McNee, were satisfied that the application could be determined based on the written representations, and that an oral hearing was not required. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee considered views and representations received from:-
	

	
	
	

	
	a)
Chemist contractors within the vicinity of the applicant’s premises;
	

	
	
	

	
	b)
the Area Medical Committee (General Practitioner Sub-Committee);
	

	
	
	

	
	c)
the Greater Glasgow Area Pharmaceutical (General Practitioner Sub-
Committee);
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee also considered:-
	

	
	
	

	
	d)
the location of the nearest existing pharmaceutical services and the level of 
NHS dispensing carried out during the preceding 12 months;
	

	
	
	

	
	e)
the location and level of general medical services in the area;
	

	
	
	

	
	f)
demographic information regarding post-code sectors G21.3, G21.4 and G64.1;
	

	
	
	

	
	g)
patterns of public transport;
	

	
	
	

	
	h)
Primary Care Trust plans for the future development of services;
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
information regarding future developments in the area from the Department of 
Land Services, Glasgow City Council.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	CONCLUSION
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee noted that the applicant had applied for inclusion in the Trust’s Pharmaceutical List for the provision of pharmaceutical services from premises situated at 227 Wallacewell Road, Glasgow G21.3.  The premises were already constructed although not functioning as a pharmacy. The applicant had stated at Part 2 (b) of Form A that the premises were not in his possession, although the Trust was satisfied that the applicant was actively seeking to lease.
	

	
	
	

	
	In considering the application the Committee were required to take into account all relevant factors concerning the issues of neighbourhood and adequacy of the existing pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood particularly in the context of Regulation 5(10).
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee gave detailed consideration to the possible boundaries of the area in which the proposed premises were situated, and for the purposes of considering the application, the Committee defined the neighbourhood as the area bound to the north by Auchinairn Road, to the east by Standburn Road and Ryehill Road coming down to the south, and Broomfield Road to the west.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Having reached that conclusion the Committee were then required to consider the adequacy of existing pharmaceutical services in that neighbourhood, and whether the granting of the application was necessary of desirable in order to secure adequate provision of pharmaceutical services in that neighbourhood.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee noted that:
	

	
	
	
	

	
	i)
	The applicant’s proposed premises were situated in the G21.3 post-code area, which was categorised as being highly deprived.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	ii)
	Within the neighbourhood, as defined by the Committee there were no pharmacies.  The nearest pharmaceutical services were provided beyond the boundaries of the neighbourhood.  To the north Auchinairn pharmacy served the population above Auchinairn Road, and to the east Asda Pharmacy served the population which had been established by the on-going residential development in the area.  The nearest pharmacy to the south of the neighbourhood was situated at Red Road Court.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	iii)
	The Committee considered that the applicant’s proposed premises and the two pharmacies situated at Auchinairn Road and Red Road Court were separated by areas which were not, in the opinion of the Committee easily traversable routes for patients wishing access to pharmaceutical services.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	iv)
	Having considered the applicant’s justification for additional pharmaceutical services in this area, the Committee agreed that there was evidence of a sufficient need and desirability to justify the granting of an additional NHS dispensing contract.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	In summary, the Committee were satisfied that there was a social need for the provision of pharmaceutical services in the Wallacewell area.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee reached its conclusion on the following grounds:
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	The existing pharmaceutical services were not easily accessible to the neighbourhood population, therefore the application was desirable;
	

	
	
	
	

	
	ii)
	The neighbourhood in which the applicant’s proposed premises were situated was an area of high deprivation, showing above average percentages to those elements of the population who most require pharmaceutical services e.g. the elderly and young children, therefore the application was necessary.  The necessity of the application was further compounded when the Committee considered the inaccessibility of the nearest alternative services.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	In view of the above, the Committee concluded that the granting of an additional NHS Contract for the premises situated at 227 Wallacewell Road was necessary and desirable in order to secure the adequate provisions of pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood in which the premises were situated.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	In accordance with the statutory procedure, the chemist contractor members of the Committee, Mr Dykes and Mrs Anderson were excluded from the decision process.
	

	
	
	

	
	DECIDED/-
	

	
	
	

	
	That the granting of the application was necessary and desirable to secure the adequate provision of pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood of the proposed premises, and accordingly that the application seeking inclusion in the Primary Care Trust’s Pharmaceutical List at 227 Wallacewell Road, Glasgow G21.3 for the provision of general pharmaceutical services be granted.
	Family Health Services Officer

	
	
	

	
	Mrs Anderson rejoined the meeting at this stage.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr Dykes, having declared an interest in the next application left the meeting room during consideration of this application.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Case No: PPC/INCL02/01 – T S McNee Ltd, 194 Fernbank Street, Glasgow G22.6
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee were asked to consider an application submitted by T S McNee Ltd to provide general pharmaceutical services from premises situated at 194 Fernbank Street, Glasgow G22.6, according to Regulation 5(2) of the National Health Service (General Pharmaceutical Services) (Scotland) Regulations 1995 as amended.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee had to determine whether the granting of the application was necessary or desirable to secure adequate provision of pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood in which the applicant’s proposed premises were located.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee, having previously been circulated with all the papers regarding the application from T S McNee Ltd, were satisfied that the application could be determined based on the written representations, and that an oral hearing was not required. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee considered views and representations received from:-
	

	
	
	

	
	a)
Chemist contractors within the vicinity of the applicant’s premises;
	

	
	
	

	
	b)
the Area Medical Committee (General Practitioner Sub-Committee);
	

	
	
	

	
	c)
the Greater Glasgow Area Pharmaceutical (General Practitioner Sub-
Committee);
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee also considered:-
	

	
	
	

	
	d)
the location of the nearest existing pharmaceutical services and the level of 
NHS dispensing carried out during the preceding 12 months;
	

	
	
	

	
	e)
the location and level of general medical services in the area;
	

	
	
	

	
	f)
demographic information regarding post-code sectors G21.1, and G22.6;
	

	
	
	

	
	g)
patterns of public transport;
	

	
	
	

	
	h)
Primary Care Trust plans for the future development of services;
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
information regarding future developments in the area from the Department of 
Land Services, Glasgow City Council.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	CONCLUSION
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee noted that the applicant had applied for inclusion in the Trust’s Pharmaceutical List for the provision of pharmaceutical services from premises situated at 194 Fernbank Street, Glasgow G22.6.  The premises were already constructed although not functioning as a pharmacy. The applicant had stated at Part 2 (b) of Form A that the premises were not in his possession.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee were given an updated report on the background to this application, and agreed that as the issues regarding the leasing arrangements for the premises had been addressed by the Trust, the application was competent and consideration could take place. 
	

	
	
	

	
	In considering the application the Committee were required to take into account all relevant factors concerning the issues of neighbourhood and adequacy of the existing pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood particularly in the context of Regulation 5(10).
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Having considered all the evidence presented to it, and from their observations from site visits, the Committee defined the neighbourhood for the purposes of considering the application as being the area bound to the west by the main railway line, to the north by the boundary of Springburn Park, to the east by Broomfield Road, and to the south by Petershill Road, and Keppochill Road.  This area could be considered that which is commonly regarded as “Springburn”.   
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee noted the existence of the dual carriageway, which lay between the applicant’s, proposed premises, and the main shopping area of Springburn.  They did not however consider this to be a significant boundary as the availability of crossing points, and a “fly-over” meant that the areas were not considered to be separate.
	

	
	
	

	
	Having reached that conclusion the Committee were then required to consider the adequacy of existing pharmaceutical services in that neighbourhood, and whether the granting of the application was necessary of desirable in order to secure adequate provision of pharmaceutical services in that neighbourhood.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee noted that the Applicant’s arguments centred on the provision of services for the community of asylum seekers who had been allocated to Dr Brown and Dr Drummond (the GPs who were practising from the Fernbank Street premises).  The premise was that pharmaceutical services would be provided as part of a group of specialist services offerred to this community from the Fernbank Street premises.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee although sympathetic to the applicant’s assertions did not consider that a sufficient case had been made for an additional contract at the proposed premises.  Furthermore the regulations did not allow the Committee to take this into account.
	

	
	
	

	
	Within the area that the Committee had considered to be the neighbourhood, there were four existing pharmacies, each providing services including domiciliary oxygen, extended hours and collection and delivery services where required.  Having regard to the overall services provided by the existing contractors within the vicinity of the proposed premises, and the number of prescriptions dispensed by those contractors in the preceding 12 months, the Committee agreed that the neighbourhood was already adequately served.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee reached its decision on the following grounds:
	

	
	
	
	

	
	i)
	The existing network of pharmaceutical contractors provided an adequate service to the neighbourhood.  The granting of an additional NHS Dispensing Contract was therefore not necessary;
	

	
	
	
	

	
	ii)
	While an additional pharmacy providing services specifically targeted to one element of the population may be seen as being convenient for that segment of the community, the Committee did not agree that convenience was the same as desirability in relation to the whole neighbourhood.  The granting of this application was therefore not considered to be desirable.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	In accordance with the statutory procedure, the chemist contractor member of the Committee, Mrs Anderson, was excluded from the decision process.
	

	
	
	

	
	DECIDED/-
	

	
	
	

	
	That the granting of the application was not necessary or desirable to secure the adequate provision of pharmaceutical services in the neighbourhood of the proposed premises, and accordingly that the application seeking inclusion in the Primary Care Trust’s Pharmaceutical List at 194 Fernbank Street, Glasgow G22.6 for the provision of general pharmaceutical services be refused.
	Family Health Services Officer

	
	
	

	
	Mrs Anderson and Mr Dykes rejoined the meeting process at this stage
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	MATTERS CONSIDERED BY THE CHAIRMAN SINCE THE LAST MEETING
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee having previously been circulated with Paper 2001/12 noted the contents, which gave details of applications, considered by the Chairman outwith the meeting since Thursday 15th February 2001.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee were advised that Item 2 of Paper 2001/12 – minor relocation in respect of Donald Munro Ltd, 7 Arthur Street, Glasgow G76 should be withdrawn.
	

	
	
	

	
	I)
	Transfer of National Health Service Dispensing Contract Where a Change of Ownership has Taken Place
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	i)
	Case No: PPC/CO2/2001 – Asda Stores Ltd, The Forge, Glasgow G31
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee considered the action taken by the Chairman on an application for a transfer of the NHS Dispensing contract held by Moss Chemists, c/o Asda Superstore, The Forge, Glasgow G31.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee noted that the Chairman had granted the application with effect from 25 March 2001, having been satisfied that the application fulfilled the requirements laid down in the Pharmaceutical Regulations.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	ii)
	Case No: PPC/CO3/2001 – Alistair Mitchell, T/A Gale Pharmacy, 1 Carmunnock Road, Glasgow G44
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee considered the action taken by the Chairman on an application for a transfer of the NHS Dispensing contract held by Cavendish Pharmacies, T/A Gale Pharmacy, 1 Carmunnock Road, Glasgow G44.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee noted that the Chairman had granted the application with effect from 1 April 2001, having been satisfied that the application fulfilled the requirements laid down in the Pharmaceutical Regulations.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	iii)
	Case No: PPC/CO4/2001 – Alistair Mitchell, T/A Mount Florida Pharmacy, 1067 Cathcart Road, Glasgow G42
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee considered the action taken by the Chairman on an application for a transfer of the NHS Dispensing contract held by Cavendish Pharmacies Ltd, T/A Mount Florida Pharmacy, 1067 Cathcart Road, Glasgow G42.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee noted that the Chairman had granted the application with effect from 1 April 2001, having been satisfied that the application fulfilled the requirements laid down in the Pharmaceutical Regulations.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	iv)
	Case No: PPC/CO5/2001 – J, A, S & P Gilbride, T/A Gilbride Chemists, 40 Paisley Road West, Glasgow G51
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee considered the action taken by the Chairman on an application for a transfer of the NHS Dispensing contract held by Mr P Gilbride, T/A Gilbride & Co, 40 Paisley Road West, Glasgow G51.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee noted that the Chairman had granted the application with effect from 1 April 2001, having been satisfied that the application fulfilled the requirements laid down in the Pharmaceutical Regulations.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	v)
	Case No: PPC/CO6/2001 – Mr J C A Addo, T/A Milton Pharmacy, 139 Scaraway Street, Glasgow G22
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee considered the action taken by the Chairman on an application for a transfer of the NHS Dispensing contract held by Mrs M Addo, T/A Milton Pharmacy, 139 Scaraway Street, Glasgow G22.
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	The Committee noted that the Chairman had granted the application with effect from 27 April 2001, having been satisfied that the application fulfilled the requirements laid down in the Pharmaceutical Regulations.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	DECIDED/-
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	That the Chairman’s action in granting the above applications in accordance with Regulation 5(3) of the National Health Service (General Pharmaceutical Services) (Scotland) Regulations 1995 as amended be homologated.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	

	7.
	PROGRESS REPORT
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee having previously been circulated with Paper 2001/13 noted the contents, which contained details of applications that had already been considered.
	

	
	
	

	
	Applications Which Were Refused by the Committee and the Files are now Closed
	

	
	
	
	

	
	i)
	Mr D F Houlihan, 668 Eglinton Street, Glasgow G5.9 (PPC/INCL01/2001)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	ii)
	Patrick Gilbride, 668 Eglinton Street, Glasgow G5.9 (PPC/INCL03/2001)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	No appeals were received during the statutory appeal period that followed the Committee’s decision. The files concerning these applications have therefore now closed.
	

	
	
	

	
	NOTED
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr D Thomson, Director of Pharmacy joined the meeting at this point.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	8.
	REMAINDER OF AGENDA
	

	
	DECIDED/-


	

	
	That given the late hour, the following remaining items on the Agenda be deferred until the next meeting:- 
	

	
	
	

	
	
Model Hours of Service Scheme
	

	
	
Community Pharmacy user Satisfaction Study
	

	
	
Feedback from Training Day
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	9.
	NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	
	The next Meeting was noted as 1.30 p.m. on Thursday, 21 June 2001.
	

	
	
	


The Meeting ended at 3.15pm
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